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Cumberland County ABC Board

July 10, 2017
Regular Meeting

Main Office, 1705 Owen Drive, Fayetteville, NC 28304

PRESENT:
Wade Hardin, Chairman


Bob Lewis, Vice-Chairman

Frances Jackson, Board Member


Tammy Sinclair, Board Member


Kenneth Edge, Board Member


Neil Yarborough, Attorney


Judge Claire Hill


David Horne, General Manager


John Russell, Deputy Director


Bill Belvin, Chief Law Enforcement


Rick Libero, Assistant Chief Law Enforcement


Carolyn Parker, Finance Officer/Secretary
Mr. Hardin called the meeting of the Cumberland County Alcoholic Beverage Control Board to order at 6:00 PM.

Mr. Hardin welcomed our guest Judge Claire Hill to the meeting.

Judge Claire Hill administered the oath of office to Ms. Tammy Sinclair and Mr. Kenneth Edge.
Election of Chairman and Vice-Chairman

Mr. Hardin asked for nominations for Chairman to send to the County Commissioners for approval. 

Mr. Lewis nominated Mr. Hardin for Chairman.  

Mr. Hardin asked for a motion for Chairman by acclamation.  

MOTION:  Mr. Lewis made a motion to nominate Mr. Hardin as Chairman by acclamation.  

SECOND: Ms. Jackson
VOTE:  Unanimous

Mr. Hardin asked for nominations for Vice-Chairman
Mr. Edge nominated Mr. Lewis for Vice-Chairman for the new fiscal year. 

Mr. Hardin asked were there any other nominations for Vice-Chairman.
Ms. Sinclair nominated Ms. Jackson for Vice-Chairman for the new fiscal year.

Mr. Hardin declared the nominations closed for voting.

Mr. Hardin asked for a vote by show of hands for all those that favor Mr. Lewis as Vice-Chair for FY 2018.

VOTE: Mr. Edge, Mr. Lewis and Mr. Hardin
Mr. Hardin asked for a vote by show of hands for all those that favor Ms. Jackson as Vice-Chair for FY 2018.
VOTE: Ms. Sinclair and Ms. Jackson
The nomination of Mr. Lewis for Vice-Chairman has been approved by acclamation.

Mr. Hardin asked were there any agenda adjustments.  Mr. Horne said to add Closed Session for real estate matter, GS 143-318.11(4) to the agenda.

Mr. Hardin asked were there any announcements.  Mr. Horne announced that registration forms for the summer conference are due tonight for Ms. Parker to send to the NC Association of ABC Boards by July 15, 2017. 
Required Reading
Mr. Hardin read the required reading statutes GS 18B-201. The Board members did not have any conflicts of interest pertaining to the meeting.  

Mr. Hardin asked for the approval of June 12, 2017 minutes. 

MOTION: Ms. Jackson moved that the Board accept the June 12, 2017 minutes as mailed.
SECOND: Mr. Lewis
VOTE: Unanimous

Law Enforcement Report

Mr. Hardin asked for the approval of the June 2017 Law Enforcement Report in the package. 
Mr. Belvin said there were 133 store visits. The agents assisted state and federal agencies with investigations.  
MOTION:  Mr. Edge moved to approve the June 2017 Law Enforcement Report in the package.  

SECOND:  Ms. Jackson
VOTE: Unanimous

General Manager’s Report

Mr. Hardin asked for the approval of the June 2017 General Manager’s reports.
Mr. Horne welcomed Ms. Sinclair and Mr. Edge to the Board from the staff and himself. 
Mr. Horne said the State was up 9.41% in May and we were up 8.68%. He said the June sales were up $304,278 and year to date was up $2,258,333. Over-the-counter sales were up $248,283 and Mixed Beverage sales were up $55,995 in June.  
The total sales for FY17 were $35,104,647 which is over the $34.8M budgeted. Over the past two years, with no new stores and no additional trucks, sales are up $4.1M.  The sales were $31M in FY 2015 and $35.1M in FY 2017. 
Person Street sales were up $20,375 due to changing the mix of liquors based on customers’ purchases.  All stores were up for the month of June in over-the-counter sales.

Mr. Horne said that of the $2.9M sold in June, we lost less than $500 in merchandise.  
Mr. Edge noticed that we kept the name Westin for the Raeford location even though the store is no longer in the Westin Shopping Center.  He asked if there was a reason to continue calling the store location Westin.  Ms. Parker said when the store was relocated out of the Westin Shopping Center there was no discussion to change the name.  
Mr. Edge recommended changing the name to Raeford Road Store.  Mr. Horne said the Westin Store is also called Raeford Road and Store No. 10.  Most of the liquor representatives refer to the store as Westin.  Mr. Yarbrough said there is no legal reason not to change the name.  Mr. Horne said we would change all the reports from Westin to Raeford Road.
MOTION:  Mr. Lewis made a motion to change the name of the Westin Store to the Raeford Road Store.

SECOND:  Mr. Edge

VOTE:  Unanimous

Mr. Hardin asked for a motion to approve the General Manager’s report. 

MOTION:  Mr. Lewis moved that the Board accept the June 2017 General Manager’s report.

SECOND:  Ms. Jackson
VOTE:  Unanimous

NEW BUSINESS

HVAC for the Warehouse
Mr. Horne said the FY18 Budget included two Overhead Cooling/Exhaust Fans for $25,000 for the warehouse.  During the summer, it is extremely hot and the fans in there are very loud and make it difficult to hear when the employees are pulling liquor orders. The Helicopter fans are very quiet and work better than the floor fans.  The cost for two Big Ass fans would $24,246.

Mr. Horne said there was a unit installed in the warehouse in 1972 that quit working and was never repaired. The ducts are still in the warehouse.  Mr. Hardin recommended checking to see how much it would cost to install a new energy efficient unit using the old ducts. 

Mr. Horne asked three companies for bids and he only received one from Ivy Mechanical Company for a 20 ton air conditioner for $28,258.  Ivy Mechanical said the ducts are in good shape and could be used with the new unit.  The price includes the unit and the installation. If the Board decides to install the air conditioner, we would be over the budget by $3,250.
Mr. Hardin recommended to the Board to install the air conditioner unit using the old ducts and do a budget amendment instead of buying the Helicopter fans, which would only circulate hot air in the warehouse.

Mr. Hardin asked for a motion to approve the replacing of the air conditioner in the warehouse and a motion to amend the FY18 Budget. 

MOTION:  Ms. Jackson made a motion to approve the 20 ton air conditioner unit for the warehouse and award the contract to Ivey Mechanical Company for $28,258, which includes the cost of the unit and installation; and a motion to amend the FY18 Budget by $3,250 for the purchase of the air conditioner for the warehouse. 

SECOND:  Mr. Lewis

VOTE:  Unanimous

Disposition of Law Enforcement 2001 Crown Victoria
Mr. Belvin said the 2001 Crown Victoria has over 160,000 miles and needs major repairs.  It is currently not running and is not worth repairing. In the past we have sold old vehicles to a Wholesale dealer.
Mr. Hardin asked for a motion to dispose of the 2001 Crown Victoria.
MOTION: Mr. Edge made a motion for Mr. Belvin to dispose of the 2001 Crown Victoria.   
SECOND:  Ms. Jackson
VOTE:  Unanimous

Mr. Hardin asked for a motion to go in Closed Session for Real Estate Matter, GS 143-318.11(4).

MOTION: Mr. Lewis made a motion to go into Closed Session for Real Estate Matter, GS 143-318.11(4).

SECOND: Ms. Jackson
VOTE: Unanimous

Mr. Hardin said the Board is in Open Session and asked for a motion to authorize the General Manager to contact Ramsey Commons of the Board’s interest in leasing the space and the Attorney to negotiate the detail terms of the lease.
MOTION: Mr. Edge made a motion to authorize the General Manager to contact Ramsey Commons to express the ABC Board’s interest in leasing the space and the Attorney to negotiate the detail terms of the lease.  The lease would be for five years and five years automatic at terms express by the Board.  If the General Manager and Attorney accepts the negotiated lease then it would presented to the Board for formal approval at the next meeting.
SECOND: Mr. Lewis
VOTE: Unanimous

Mr. Horne said once the Board approves the lease then we would have to submit it to Bob Hamilton, Administrator for ABC Commissioner, for approval.  A sign will have to be placed in front of the property for 30 days informing the public of our intention to open an ABC store.
Mr. Hardin asked for a motion to adjourn.

MOTION: Mr. Lewis moved to adjourn.

SECOND: Ms. Sinclair

The meeting adjourned at 6:50 PM. 

______________________________

Chairperson



